
MID CHESHIRE HOSPITALS

Minutes of the Joint Consultation and Negotiation Committee - 26.7.2001.

Present:
Staff Side

J Clarke, Unison 

M Davies, ACB


S Flanagan, RCN, FTO

F Hazlehurst, CSP

J Hill, Unison


B Jones, Unison, FTO 

M Lea, RCM 

J Percival, RCN

J Meadows, RCN



Management Side

S Clayton, Training & Development Manager

M Donald, Director of Corporate Development

K Holbourn, Director of Nursing 

J Park, Director of Operations 

J Workman, Personnel Manager 

S Yates, Chief Executive, in the chair

Apologies for Absence:



A Crawford, UCATT 



C Farmer, MSF

D Goodwin, Director of Finance 

JCNC welcomed Joanne Percival to her first meeting.

25/01 
MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING

These were accepted as a correct record. 

26/01 
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES
i) Car Parking

Mr Park reported that the installation of the chicane was taking place now.  He understood that all staff wishing to have a car park permit now had one.  The future arrangements for the management of car parking would be discussed by the Trust Board in August or September.  A Travel Plan would also be discussed.  Amongst other things, this would promote car sharing.  The issue of 2 way access for Rascals users was raised again.  This would be checked following the meeting.  (Post meeting note:  2 way access is not yet available, but is being chased by the Director of Estates).

ii)  Catering & Accommodation

There was no further news about Catering arrangements.

On accommodation, the 'best and final offers' had been received.  A paper would be discussed by the Board in the autumn.

iii) Long Service and Retirement Awards

Management accepted that these costs would transfer to exchequer when the general staff trust fund ran out.  The Staff Side indicated that they had spent many years trying to prompt this decision.  They had wanted to retain some money for other uses for the staff rather than simply exhausting the kitty.  There would be a wider discussion about other issues relating to staff trust funds.

iv) Pathology

Mr Yates said that there had been a positive meeting about the revised arrangements in Pathology.  They continued to work well in Haematology and Microbiology.   Biochemistry had been a little more problematic, but were running trials of two models of working. 

v) Staff Fitness Facilities

Only 3 employees had expressed interest in the Congleton BC corporate membership offer.  This would be given one further round of publicity.

vi) Pay 2001/02

Mr Park reported that meeting the HCA pay claim in full would cost £1.7 million.  This could not be afforded.  Some additional analysis of the reasons behind the growth in agency use could be undertaken to see if this would allow any change to payment arrangements, although the money spent on agency staff was unbudgeted.  A meeting with HCA staff was scheduled to follow JCNC.  Staff Side reiterated their long standing opposition to separate pay arrangements for HCA staff.

There was discussion about job evaluation.  Mr Park reported that the process was well underway and all the jobs should have been examined by September.  Mr Jones and Mr Flanagan complained about lack of proper involvement.  It was agreed that a meeting be held.  Staff Side asked for an assurance that all banding decisions would be made known.  Mr Yates agreed to this.  Mrs Holbourn said that she felt that individuals should give their permission before the information was released.  It was noted that H grade posts to be reviewed did not include nurse specialists.  The H grade managers had asked for their jobs to be reviewed. 

It was agreed that part timers in all staff groups would have the option of choosing between annual leave entitlement inclusive or exclusive of bank holidays.

There would be no change to the policy on first class rail travel.  The Trust would encourage the use of standard class, but there would be managerial authority to agree to first class travel.

The proposal to pay an allowance for mammography reporting was agreed.

The national position on Agenda for Change was discussed.  Bulletins over the last 2 or 3 months indicated that early implementers would start from April 2002 with other trusts joining the following year.  Informal feedback indicated pessimism that a workable agreement could be reached to allow implementation to that time table.

vii) Policies

Discussions continued on the Internet Policy.  Mr Davies said that the Fraud Policy was acceptable to Staff Side.  The redrafted Removals Policy was agreed.

viii) Annual Pensions Statements

Mr Goodwin had replied to Mr Davies saying that the Trust would not purchase facilities to allow annual pension statements.  Mr Workman said that he understood that this was due to cost and the additional workload in Payroll.  Mr Davies said that the Pensions Agency were working on a facility to allow web based estimates for staff.  This appeared to be major progress.  Mr Workman was attending a seminar about this development in the near future.

27/01
IMPROVING WORKING LIVES 

£16,000 - Improving the Working Environment

A number of bids had been considered by Staff Side.  These would be discussed with Mr Workman.

Employee Opinion Survey

Directorates were now in the process of discussing the results of the  survey.  The level of harassment reported was discussed.  About 15% of those who responded said they felt they had been harassed by a fellow employee in the last 12 months.  The figure was higher for harassment by service users.  This issue would be reviewed by the Equalities Group.  Mr Flanagan said that RCN survey figures and other reports gave figures for harassment of 20% - 25%.

Staff Involvement

Mr Workman reported on discussions he had held with lead local representatives.  There had been a general recognition that the Trust was trying to promote staff involvement. Time off for representatives remained a problem.  Generally, time off was not refused, but a representative might themselves assess the impact of their absence from the workplace and decide not to attend a meeting.  Staff involvement worked best where managers and trade union representatives co-operated in their attempts to keep staff informed and to give them the opportunity to contribute to decision making.  Where practicable this sort of approach should be encouraged.   There was concern that, on occasions, management failed to put issues forward for staff involvement at an early stage.

Improving Working Lives

There had now been progress on a number of issues.  The Trust was running a database of local  child care facilities in conjunction with the local council.   Elder care needs were also being considered.  The bid to the Challenge Fund had not been successful.  The Group would now examine the IWL assessment tool and attempt a self assessment exercise.

Ward Nurse Staffing Review

Mrs Holbourn said that the final report was awaited.

HR Conference 

Mr Davies and Mr Park gave an outline report on the HR Conference.  Mr Davies thanked the Trust for the opportunity to attend.  He was pleased to say that the number of staff representatives attending from other trusts had increased considerably.  Mr Davies reported on some of the IWL initiatives already operating in some trusts to address recruitment and retention issues:

· turning annual leave into hours off;

· term time contracts;

· rewards (time off) for taking part in exercise promotions;

· 24 hour phone counselling service;

· note of family friendly policies listed on the back of payslips.

Discussion on rewards for staff led to Staff Side asking again about the draw for the bike that had been linked to an earlier survey.  (Post meeting note:  the draw will take place in the next few weeks.)

21/01 
FINANCIAL POSITION & ACTIVITY LEVELS
Mr Yates reported that activity was down for the first 3 months of the year.  The financial position was reasonable, but not as good as is usually the case at this time of year.  The Trust was within its waiting list target, but not within the target for waiting time for an OPD appointment.

22/01 
TRAINING & DEVELOPMENT

Mrs Clayton reported that:

a) training and development policies were due for review.  The existing group would examine these.

b)  the Trust had been awarded 33 ILAs and 50 NVQs.  It was suggested that WEA sessions on improving study skills and personal development /career planning be made available.

c)  annual accreditation for IIP would take place in November.  The overlap between IIP and IWL would be considered to ensure the most effective working on these closely related issues.

d)  a CPD framework/strategy was being developed.  Further discussions would take place on this.

23/01 
CHI 

The CHI review had taken place.  Feedback was expected on 15 August with action planning on 13 September.  After discussion, Staff Side asked for some involvement in the 15 August meeting.   This was agreed and extended to the 13 September meeting as well.

24/01 
SICKNESS ABSENCE 

The increase in the sickness rate was noted.  It was intended to bring a discussion paper to the next meeting which might consider some form of recognition/reward to excellent attenders as well as strengthening the quality of Occupational Health referrals. Mr Flanagan said that he hoped that there would not be a 'crackdown' on staff sickness.  Management agreed.  The sickness rate was still lower than around other acute trusts in the region.  Staff Side added that some managers attitude to return to work interviews was not helpful.

25/01 
MODERN MATRON AND WARD HOUSE KEEPERS 

Mrs Holbourn said that some initial discussions on job roles had taken place.  There was no additional money allocated for modern matron posts.  Mr Flanagan said that he would welcome involvement in discussions in due course.

26/01 
MENTAL HEALTH 

Mr Yates tabled a paper which summarised the options for reconfigurations of Mental Health Services.  He said that there was growing momentum towards the establishment of a specialist mental health trust.  Some open sessions with staff had taken place.  A public consultation exercise would take place.  Implementation of any change would be likely to be from April 2002. 

27/01 
SHARED SERVICES 

Mr Workman said that staff in Finance had received information about future shared services.  This envisaged transactional duties being undertaken from a number of central points working on behalf of a large number of NHS organisations.  While Finance was the first area to be considered, others might follow such as Supplies, Information, Human Resources.  The information received by staff had caused considerable concern.  The timescales for any change were, however, lengthy.

28/01 
HEALTH AND SAFETY UPDATE

Mr Park reported that a re-audit by the Health and Safety had been completed.  The Trust was taking action to ensure proper uptake of mandatory training.  Arrangements will be made to ensure that training is available for all.  From April 2002, no employee will have any other training approved if they have not attended the mandatory training in the previous 12 months.  Mrs Meadows said that there had been concern about this policy due to difficulties with training places for these courses.  She said that she was glad to hear that training places would be made available for everybody.

29/01 
JLNC MINUTES 

Mr Flanagan asked the Trust to consider the adoption of single table consultation and negotiation machinery.

30/01 
JLNC AND THE TRUST BOARD

The suggested date for this meeting was 17 December 2001 from 10.00 am to 11.30 am.

This was Fiona Hazlehurst's last meeting.   All members of the Committee extended their thanks for her work over the years and gave best wishes for the future.

DATES OF NEXT MEETINGS 

27 September2001, 22 November 2001.

From 9.00 
Staff Side pre meeting

  LCR

9.30

Management Side pre meeting  Office of Director of Corporate Development

10.00 

Joint Meeting


  LCR

11.45 

Latest Finish

